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Dear Friends,

Colorado Mesa University is so much more than a collection of buildings near North Avenue. We are a 
community within a community. 

It’s easy to tell our story by the numbers. CMU is nearing 10,000 students, with approximately 1,100 faculty 
and staff, more than 3,000 donors, and thousands of community members who visit our campus every year 
to enjoy our athletic and cultural offerings.

But that doesn’t really give a complete picture. In fact, our story cannot be adequately told in the     
collective. Each of our students has his or her own experience, as does every faculty and staff member       
and each and every donor.

Every year the numbers grow, and with that growth come more challenges for CMU. We are committed, as we 
have always been, to providing the best education possible at an affordable price to every deserving student 
seeking a degree.

We do that in the face of declining state and federal revenues. Yet last year, we were able to 
award more than $700,000 in scholarships to deserving students, an increase of 40%.

In these pages, you’ll read about three people who funded CMU scholarships, and why they did it. Ron Davis is 
helping Eagle County students escape the cycle of poverty. Helen Stonebrink is encouraging students to go into 
agriculture. Bill Love wants part of his wife’s legacy to live on through art and music students.

Scholarships are a key component in how CMU functions, allowing the university to maintain small class 
sizes, with instructors who really know the students. They allow us to train tomorrow’s teachers, scientists, 
nurses and business professionals.
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Gene Garcia, one of our Distinguished Alumni last year, knows firsthand 
the importance of not being an anonymous student. He is a 1966 graduate 
of then-Mesa College, who went on to earn a Ph.D. He has held positions 
of substantial responsibility in government and higher education and is the 
author of more than a dozen books. Garcia grew up in a family of migrant 
workers. Without scholarship assistance, he said,  “I would have ended up 
back in the fields.”

Yet he remembers well his days at Mesa, and the importance of the 
relationships he developed with his professors. “They influenced me in a 
more personal and social way than an academic way. It made a tremendous 
difference to me,” Garcia said.

It is because of our supporters that we are able to provide meaningful assistance to our students and      
help them succeed.

Thank you for your commitment to and passion for higher education at CMU.

Gene Garcia, 2013 
Distinguished Alumni
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This story began 17 years ago in Southern 
California with a girl named Becky. 
She was  18 at the time, working in fast 

food and raising a 4-year-old son. She had no 
family. Her parents had disowned her when she 
became pregnant.

That story hasn’t ended yet – and probably 
won’t for some time.

Ron Davis was well along in a very successful 
career. He was a graduate 
of Cal State Fullerton and 
wanted to do something 
philanthropic for his alma 
mater. A school official 
pointed him toward 
Becky. “She’s a good 
kid,” he said. She just 
needed a break.

Becky became the first of 
what are now hundreds 
of Guardian Scholars 
when Davis decided to 
help her through school. 

Guardian Scholars are now at 70 schools around 
the country, and CMU is one of them.

Guardian Scholars do in fact get scholarships 
– they typically amount to whatever is needed 
after state and federal aid, usually about $8,000 
a year at CMU. But that’s not all they get. Writing 
the check is only a small part of the program. “A 
lot of people can write the checks,” Davis said. 
“Hands on support is our difference.”

Every Guardian Scholar 
gets a Guardian Angel, 
someone who has pledged 
not just $10,000 a year for 
four years, but also the time 
necessary to mentor and 
counsel the scholar. That can 
be a great deal of time. It 
works. Guardian Scholars all 
come from disadvantaged 
backgrounds, many from 
the foster care system, more 
often than not from poverty 
stricken homes. Some have 
suffered abuse.

Yet the Guardian Scholar graduation rate is higher 
than 90 percent.

CMU’s Guardian Scholars are all from the 
Vail Valley, where Davis has now lived 
for more than two decades.  This year 
there are 10 new scholars. Davis picked 
CMU – he could have picked any school 
in the state – because the school has 
“an outstanding product at a reasonable 
price” and he is impressed by President 
Tim Foster’s “business approach to higher 
education combined with his hands-on 
compassion for each individual student 
who he knows by name.”

Don Remey, another Guardian Angel in the Vail 
Valley, said the program “wouldn’t be possible 
without the support we get from CMU.” He can 
rattle off the names of half a dozen CMU staff 
members who he says are essential to the success 
of the program. 

“The CMU staff, the Guardian Angels and the 
scholars are fully integrated into a family of 
support,” Davis said. 

One never knows where that relationship might 
lead. It was the holiday season a couple of years 
ago and Davis and Guardian Angel Mark Kogan 
were meeting with a Vail caterer. She said she’d 
just lost a key employee and was worried about 
her business in the upcoming busy season.

That’s when Kogan 
remembered two CMU 
Guardian Scholars who were 
studying culinary arts. After 
a phone call they both had 
jobs in less than 30 minutes, 
and the caterer’s staffing 
problem was solved.

Chris Little is a 2013 CMU 
Guardian Scholar graduate 
now attending law school at 
Drake University. He may no 
longer be in the scholarship 
program but he could be 
found one summer morning 
at the Davis residence, deep 
in a discussion with Ron 
about what kind of law he 
wanted to practice. The two 
had begun the discussion 
the night before and talked 
until 1am, after a party for 
70 Scholars and Angels.

That’s the thing about 
Guardian Scholars. When 
someone signs on to be 
a Scholar they’re signing 
on for at least a four-year 

relationship, and probably many years longer, with 
a Guardian Angel.

Remey tells the story of a budget training class he 
scheduled. All 10 of the freshman indicated they 
would attend. Three didn’t, citing various reasons, 
none of them good.

“I texted those three and told them ‘bad 
decision’,” he said. The three are still in the 
program and have likely learned the first of many 
lessons from a Guardian Angel.

Commitments matter in this program.

The goal is to turn out not just an educated 
person, but a good, self-reliant citizen.  “A hug 
or a kick in the pants, both have a place in the 
Guardian Scholars family,” Davis said.

 “These people care about you,” Little said.

They care about you like you are “family.” That 
is a word Davis comes back to again and again. 
“We are more than a scholarship. We are a 
family making dreams come true,” Davis said. 
“That says it all.”

And what about Becky? She finished her degree, 
had a successful career with Perrier, got married 
to a Skype executive and they had two more 
children. They live in Silicon Valley.

Ron Davis walked her down the aisle. n

The
Guardian Scholar

graduation rate
is higher

than 90%
Guardian Scholars Founder Ron Davis visits CMU regularly to meet with the Guardian Scholars.

Guardian
Scholars

The

Andrea Meza 
is a CMU 
student and 
loves the 
additional 
support she 
receives from 
her Guardian 
Angel.
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‘Bluebirds,’ painted by Carolyn Love, was a gift to 
her friend Jan Pomrenke and is shown here with 
Mrs. Pomrenke’s permission.

Bill and Carolyn Love were never content to sit around the house and watch the world go by. 
They had a better idea of how to see it – from above, while flying in a tiny airplane. So that’s 
what they did.

It was 1979. Bill removed the four rear seats from his Cessna Skymaster and replaced them with two extra fuel 
tanks. That was enough, he calculated, to fly 2,400 miles from Hilo, Hawaii, to Oakland, Calif. – the longest 
leg of their trip around the world. It took them seven months, with stops in 23 nations, to circumnavigate the 
globe. It was a journey most of us can only imagine.

Bill remembers it as their greatest adventure.

That it may have been, but there were 
many more trips to many more countries, 
and other out-of-the-ordinary experiences. 
They rode camels in Egypt and elephants 
in Thailand. There was the passage 
through the Panama Canal, and boat trips 
on the Mississippi and Columbia rivers,    
to name just a few. 

When they were home, the Loves could be 
found on tennis courts, or the ski slopes. 
You could catch Carolyn at the piano, or in 
her studio, painting. Or you might find her 
having a spirited game of Hand and Foot 
with her Friday afternoon card group. In 
fact, it was on a ski hill in Sandpoint, Idaho, 
where the two met and began  their 41 
years together.

All those years and all those adventures 
came to an end last December, when 
Carolyn died at the age of 71. “She was an 
exceptional gal,” Bill said. “What she did, 
she did well.”

Indeed she did. Her painting friends recall Carolyn as a gifted 
artist, a painter’s painter, someone who was always willing to 
offer a constructive critique and share her many techniques. 

Her husband remembers her in much the same way.           
She was a person of great talent who was happiest when  
she was passing her knowledge on to others.

On his office walls at CabParts, Inc. – the cabinet 
manufacturing company he owns – are pictures of the 
Skymaster, and pictures of Carolyn. 

Ask him what he does at work and his answer is “not much.” 
That’s not likely the case, though. Among other things, he’s 
happy to give a visitor a tour. His employees greet him with  
a friendly “Hi Bill.”

Being a small business owner is at least his third career. When 
he retired for the first time, he had been a mining engineer 
with Hecla Mining Company for 31 years. He worked for 
Occidental Oil Shale, Inc. for three years, but lost that job in 
1982 – as did thousands of other people in western Colorado 
during the oil shale bust. In 1985, an economically dark year 
on the Western Slope, he bought CabParts.

Bill Love is 93 now and still spends seven or eight hours a day 
in his office.

After Carolyn’s death that’s where he sat and pondered what 
he could do to memorialize his talented wife.

He knew he wanted to do something to honor Carolyn’s 
memory, but he wasn’t sure what.

Then a couple of members of Carolyn’s card group 
approached him with an idea.

The Hand and Foot players had a game scheduled for the day 
after Carolyn died. They met, but didn’t play cards. Instead 
they discussed what they could do to remember their friend.

“How about scholarships for CMU students?” they suggested; 
scholarships in art and music, Carolyn’s two biggest passions.  
It didn’t take Bill long to say yes.

There will be eight scholarships in all – four in music and four 
in art. For him, they will serve “as a tribute to her generous and 
inspiring spirit, and her love of all things beautiful.”

That’s not all, though. When music students perform at CMU, 
they will do so in what will be renamed later this year the 
Carolyn D. Love Recital Hall.

“Carolyn was the most giving and thoughtful person I’ve ever 
known,” said Patti Milius, a Friday afternoon card player and 
friend of the Loves since they moved to town. “She was a 
tremendous friend.” n

    She was a person of great talent who was happiest       
      when she was passing her knowledge on to others

Carolyn D.

Endowment

The

Love
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Helen Stonebrink

The Homestead Act may be the single most 
important piece of legislation ever passed,    
if you ask Helen Stonebrink.

It set the course of her life. Now 91, and a resident of 
The Oaks in Fruita, she is happy to tell a visitor about 
her strong agricultural background, and her hopes 
and fears for the future of family farms.

Her love affair with the land began when her father 
brought the family west, to Routt County, to teach 
school. But soon after arriving in Colorado he took 
advantage of the Homestead Act and acquired 
ranch land. 

The family grew deep roots in the agricultural 
lifestyle. Stonebrink has spent nearly her entire life 
on a ranch. She married a rancher from northeast 
Oregon, and they ranched there until he died.

If there is one thing she wants to do now, it is 
whatever she can to encourage younger generations 
to preserve the family farm. Corporate farming and 
agricultural imports are anathema to her.

“I’m amazed to see how many people think it’s OK to 
import food,” she said. “It isn’t.”

To that end, she funded the Clyde and Helen 
Stonebrink Agricultural Scholarships, to be 
awarded to students who are committed to 
carrying on an agricultural or agrarian lifestyle. The 
scholarships will support one student at Western 
Colorado Community College, and one at CMU, 
every year.

“We need to encourage farming and ranching in 
our young people. We’re losing our people and that 
means the land will fall into huge holdings rather than 
family farms,” she said.

That notion of young people engaging in farming 
or ranching is a recurring theme in any conversation 
with Stonebrink. 

We’re losing the land, she fears, to corporate farming 
– and that’s not something she’s willing to live with.  n

Those
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Financial Report
The

Scholarship Dollars Awarded

14% increase

40% increase

Nearly $4M growth

100% of all gifts

in total contributions over the previous fiscal year

in scholarship dollars awarded

in the endowment

support students. No fees are taken from donations.

The Colorado Mesa University Foundation is proud to report 
a successful year. Significant support continues to come 
from individuals, government entities, corporations and 
foundations. In our 2014 Fiscal Year:
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Scholarship Dollars Awarded

Helen Stonebrink and scholarship recipient Shelby Miller, enjoy a 
quiet visit with the horse that Shelby competes on.

”

			   2013 		  2014

Gifts Received 		  $ 3,487,521 	 $ 3,972,858

Donors 			   3,648 		  3,310

Scholarships awarded 	 $ 541,656 	 $ 756,717

Endowment Value 	 $ 19,284,005 	 $ 23,012,802

15.9% return
on investments in the endowment fund
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Valedictorian
$100,000 and above
	
City of Grand Junction
Ken Johnson
William H. Love
Mesa County 
Helen M. Stonebrink

Summa Cum Laude
$50,000-$99,999

BP America 
City of Montrose
Robert and Linda Cutter
El Pomar Foundation
Guardian Scholars
Bryan Johnson
Max and Helen Krey
Gean F. Lipson Trust
Ventana Capital
Steven and Anne Meyer
Montrose County 
Rocky Mountain Health Plans

Magna Cum Laude
$25,000-$49,999

Bacon Family Foundation
Tilman and Pat Bishop
Jim and Sharen Branscome
Certek Heat Machine USA 
Ed and Barbara Chamberlin
Chevron 
Community Hospital
Steven and Caryn Crague
Edward and Lois Gardner
Valerie Gates
Home Loan Investment Company
Thom W. Johnson
Jac and Patricia Kephart
Montrose Memorial Hospital
Pinnacol Assurance
San Juan Healthcare Foundation
Rupe Sidhu
Ann Strieber
Western Colorado Contractors Association

Thank you to all of our donors for their dedication to supporting 

student success at Colorado Mesa University. The following donors 

made gifts of $1,000 or more to the CMU Foundation between 

July 1, 2013 and June 30, 2014. We also greatly appreciate the 

3,000+ donors who are not listed but made a significant impact on 

the educational experience of all CMU students.

Cum Laude
$10,000-$25,000

Barbie Allen
Alpine Bank
ANB Bank
Anonymous
Ann Newman and Andy Arnold
Herbert and Laura May Bacon
Bank Of The West
Joel and Betty Bechtel
Charles and Judy Black
Brook and Karolina Blaney
Dick and Vicki Bourret
Phyllis L. Brownson
Sandy and Holly Brownson
Bob Buckman and Joyce Mollerup

Donor Honor Roll

Don Stephens, CMU graduate 
and founder of Mercy Ships (2014 
Entrepreneurship Day speaker)

Cum Laude 
continued

Jerri and David Hoffman
Impact Promotions
James C Allen Charitable Foundation
James and Karen Johnson
Kalkus Foundation Inc
Mark and Elizabeth Kogan
Suzi and Jim Locke
Mack Nichols Trust
Donna and Pat Martin
Marriott Hotel
MGS Trust
Anna Mae Michrina
Museum of Western Colorado
Philip and Marjorie Odeen
Raymond J. Petersen
Senenne and Marc Philippon
Nancy and Don Remey
Riverside Educational Center 
Sallie Dean and Larry Rousch
Sue and John Rushmore
Lisa and Ken Schanzer
Shaw Construction
Shell Exploration & Services
Society of Petroleum Engineers 
Sodexo, Inc.
Mary Sue and Mike Shannon
Barbara and Carter Strauss
US Bank
Ute Water Conservancy District
L. Arthur and Patricia Weber
Wells Fargo 
Wyoming Community Foundation

Trustees’ Council
$5,000-$9,999

Anonymous
Kevin and Valerie Brooks
Buescher Family Limited Partnership
J. Reed and Lisa Bumgarner
Bush Cree Promotions 
Colorado Restaurant Association
Delta-Montrose Electric Association
Enstrom Candies
Grand Junction Baseball Committee
Grand Junction Lions Club
Jamie and Debra Hamilton
JG Management Systems
Michael A. Kiefel
Lancett Associates, LLC
Donald A. MacKendrick
Mountain Aire Medical Supply
PNCI Construction
William S. Robinson
Ruth Hutchins Charitable Lead Trust
Janet Scheevel
Sun King 
Western Orthopedics & Sports Medicine
Xcel Energy

CenturyLink
The Colorado Trust
Karen L. Combs
Amy and Steve Coyer
Ron  and Lucy Davis
Diagnostic Radiology Associates, PC
FCI Constructors
Carole Strobl and Don Fiscus
James and Jeanne Gustafson
Mr. and Mrs. Robert B. Gwyn
John Hathaway and Vera Ellen  

Bernard Hathaway
High Country Beverage
Hilltop Community Resources
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President’s Circle
$2,500-$4,999

Tammy Allen
Mary K. Allen
American Shale Oil 
Anonymous
Aramark
Arch and Bonnie Archuleta
Nancy Arnold
Asset Engineering Limited
Bank of Colorado
Pete Borello Jr.
Central Distributing
Colorado State Bank and Trust
Gary and Christine Crone
Cunningham Investment Company Inc.
Dalby Wendland & Co.
William D. Finnell
Fisher’s Liquor Barn
Freda Roof Memorial Scholarship Fund/

Yngve Hanson Distribution Fund
Randy and Natalie Gehl
GlaxoSmithKline Foundation
Grand Junction Chapter of the American 

Petroleum Institute
Grand Junction Rockies
Grand Junction Tennis Club
High Plains Pizza
Gene Hobel
Scott and Maureen Howard
Waylon Jordan
Doug and Kathy King
Kiwanis Club of Grand Junction
Darrel and Janet Mattivi
Chuck and Kendra McDaniel

Charlie K. Monfort
Networks Unlimited
Otto Holdings
John and Kimberly Pagano
Mitchel and Lois Perkiel
Brian and Melissa Poletti
Jay and Brandi Pollock
Redlands Lions Club
Roberts Plumbing and Heating
Anthony Sanchez
Tom and Kathy Spicer
Splish Splash Car Wash
A.J. and Carrie Stevens
Bruce J. Thompson
Trophy Case
Unifirst Mortgage
Western Slope Auto Company
World Access 

Distingushed Scholars
$1,000-$2,499

American Business Women’s Association
Rick and Staci Adleman
Vincent M. Alberta
All Metals Welding & Fabrication Co.
Allen Unique Autos
AmCap Mortgage
David and Kristy Armour
Jake and Jennifer Aubert
Robert W. Bacon

Distingushed Scholars 
continued

Robert W. Bacon
Buddy and Coy Bair
Bank of America Foundation
Barry P. Michrina Estate
Robert and Patricia Belcastro
Blue Moon Bar & Grille
Barbara Borst
Breckenridge Ale House
Jeremy and Barbara Brown
Patricia R. Burke
Cody R. Carlson
Maxine Carnes
Carpetime
Chadwick, Steinkirchner, Davis & Co.
Chamberlin Architects
Clarke & Company
Colorado River Water Conservation District
Larry Conrads
Construction Workforce Foundation of Colorado
Darren A. Cook
Mitchell and Leah Copeland
Pamela S. Cotharn
Barbara C. Cotting
Rusty and Agnes Crick
Claudell Daniels
Sharon J. Daniels
Daniels Fund
Delta County Memorial Hospital
Jason W. Dennison
Denver Water
Tosha Dixon
Doris Denker Sports Foundation
Dos Hombres Redlands

Ed Bozarth Chevrolet and Buick, Inc.
Edventure Partners
Elam Construction
John and Diane Ellbogen
Employer Representatives
Robert and Barbara Engle
William and Alicia Ernst
Marge Fox
Frias Properties of Aspen
Fuoco Motor Company
Carol A. Futhey
Gaia Software, LLC
Gary and Tracey Garbers
Grand Junction Chrysler Jeep Dodge
Grand Junction Pipe & Supply Co.
Grand River Hospital District
Grand Valley Tire Center
Grand Valley Water Users’ Association
Grande River Vineyards
Stephen and Peggy Grant
George Gromke and JoAnne Virgilio
Edwin and Harriet Hawkins
Thomas and Claudia Henshall
Steve Hess
George Hong and Kyung Chang
Steven E. Hopkins
HUB International Insurance Services
James K. Johns
Paul and Lorna Johnston
Doug H. Jones
Kirk and Robynn Knowles
Karli K. Knudsen
Kohl’s
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Distingushed Scholars 
continued

KP Enterprises
Peggy Lamm
Lithko Contracting
Craig and Joanna Little
Paul and Trudy Lopez
Lary and Sandra Lyall
M C Scholarship Foundation
Daniel and Tara MacDonald
Daniel and Hazel MacKendrick
Maida L. Burrow
John and Linde Marshall
Bette Martin
Richard and Janet Maynard
Glenn A. McClelland
Merrill Lynch
Mesa County Conservation Forum
Mesa Systems, Inc.
Bill and Patti Milius
J.D. and Donna Miller
Nexgen Promotional Products
Christian and Andrea Otzen
Michael and Jane Norton
Robert Obsdyke
North Slope Capital Advisors 
Ollie and Danny Patterick
David and Katherine Patterson

Patterson Consulting Inc.
PEO - Chapter N
Steven and Carolyn Percival
Mark A. Pittman 
William and Janet Pomrenke
Shirley S. Porter
Powderhorn Ski Company 
Douglas and Hazel Price
Wanda W. Putnam
B. Douglas and Courtney Quimby
Reeves and Sons, Inc.
Gaylon Reynolds and Linda Livingston
Rocky Mountain Elk Foundation
Rocky Mountain Orthopaedic 

Associates, P.C.
ROSCO’S INC.
Robert and Louise Sammons
Charles and Karen Scoggin
Scotty’s Muffler Lube Car Wash
Daniel and Lisa Sharp
Quintin and Shari Shear
Shear Inc.
Jerry and Anita Sheetz
Sill-Terhar Motors, Inc.
Bill and Jeanne Sisson
Skyline Contracting

Douglas A. Sortor
Superior Alarm
Ruth L. Swallow
Symmetrix Solutions
Tiara Rado Animal Hospital
Daniel and Nikki Utt
Village Inn
Travis A. Wagner
Wagner Equipment Company
Gary and Kay Walla
W. Brent and Lynda Wareham
Jacob Webel M.D.
Ben and Brooke Wegener
Herbert Weldon
West Slope Colorado Oil & Gas
Scott and Mandi Mercier
Western Metals Recycling, LLC
George E. Wheeler
Yeulin and Rose Willett
Kevin and Anne Williams
Marla J. Williams
Michael Wilson
Robert G. Wilson
Western Slope Vietnam War 
       Memorial Scholarship 
       Foundation

Check
Send a check or money order to: 1450 North 12th Street, Grand Junction, CO 81501.

Credit Card 
You may make a gift online at coloradomesa.edu/giving or by phone by calling 970.248.1902.

Online
You may make a gift online at coloradomesa.edu/giving.

Gifts of Stock
Please contact the CMU Foundation at  970.248.1902 for instructions on stock transfers.

The opportunity to pursue higher education is limited for 

many students by financial pressures that are made greater by 

decreased state funding and rising tuition costs. This makes 

even the relatively affordable costs of attending Colorado Mesa 

University out-of-reach for many students.

Gifts to the Colorado Mesa University Foundation support 

student success by providing critical financial assistance for 

scholarships and academic programs. Since CMU’s founding in 

1925, the university has transformed students’ lives, built a better-

educated citizenry and strengthened the region’s workforce.

Ways To Give
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Give now.  
     Make a 
  difference 
every day.


